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Notes of a meeting of the Topic Group – Business & Employment held on 20th June 2017 at 2pm in the Town Council Chamber.

Present: Cllr Skinner (Chairman), Mr C Mason (Vice Chairman), Cllr P Darby, Mr S Sole, Mr J Dean, Cllr R Bartram & Cllr S Matthews from 2.20pm.

Town Clerk: 		Mr R Bishop
Admin Assistant:	Ms K Furnass
Consultant:		Mr R Morfey

1. Apologies
Mr Mackenzie
Mr Hoey
Cllr Allen 
	
2. Agree notes of the last meeting: All agreed

3. Chairs introduction: Cllr Skinner welcomed everyone to the meeting. She recapped on the last meeting where most of the discussions were about the questionnaire.

4. Receive feedback reports:
Report from Mr J Dean appendix 1.
Mr Dean reiterated concerns about lorries through the town. He has asked the Town Council to agree a feasibility study. Cllr Skinner reminded the meeting that BDC & NCC are doing their own surveys, these are relevant to our needs so suggests to carry on with the request to the council, who will also look at other alternative quotes, but to wait on the results from BDC & NCC. The Town Clerk suggests the group look at other places with a N Plan that have had similar issues with lorries to see what their solutions were. It would be a good idea to put any questions to Susan Heinrich at the Planning meeting next week. Cllr Matthews said she could also raise their concerns at her meeting tomorrow with NCC.

The Town Clerk offered to circulate a link to the BDC web site onto their draft Local Plan where a large amount of information is already available, including the Employment Growth Study. A final version will be available very soon.

Report from Mr S Sole appendix 2.
Mr Sole briefly outlines his report. 
The Town Clerk informs the meeting that any proposed changes to traffic management would have to be agreed at town council level before going any further. We are presently on NCC list of towns to be looked at but there is no timeline for this.

5. Workshops: 
Community Centre - Wed 19th July – 9.30am -12.30pm.
            Assembly Rooms - Thur 20th July – 9.00am 12.30pm. 1.30pm- 4.30pm.
Green Britain Centre – Fri 21st July – 9.30am- 12.30pm.

6. Questionnaire:
Mr Morfey’s reports were circulated for the meeting -
N Plan Evidence & Research 
N Plan Issues & Policies 
These are available on the Swaffham web-N Plan- under Information Evidence & Useful Links.

Mr Morfey explained that all the groups were doing the questionnaire. He was now working on them to combine and produce a more comprehensive questionnaire. A draft copy would then be returned to the Council by next Thursday for any last adjustments, ready for the launch on the web 1st July. It would be available for the next two months. There will be a 4-page spread in the next Swaffham Newsletter which will contain details of the questionnaire with instructions on how to access it on the Swaffham Town Council web site. A paper version will also be made available. It is hoped to have this in various outlets to get to as many residents/business’s as possible. Ideas put forward for this included the Community Centre, Library, Green Britain Centre, surgeries and Schools. The Friday and Saturday market would be excellent places to have a stall/gazebo. It would be a good idea to have an attendant to answer any questions and a return box to make sure the forms are actually returned. It was made clear that we need to get the message out.

7. Discussions:
· North end of Swaffham, look at what land is being used for now, what could it be used for, could it be changed!
· Old Demax factory, would this be a suitable venue for something similar to “Farmer Fred”?
· Land owners must be approached now to see if they are open to selling.

8. Summary: The next step is to compile an interim report, and to finalise the maps which will help give a visual picture. With the same information from the other groups overlaid the consultants will start to build up the N Plan.

9. Date of Next Meetings
tbc

Meeting closed at 3.20pm.
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Swaffham Neighbourhood Plan - Business & Employment Group 20.06.17
Introduction:

Approaches have been made to Ashley House, a Care Home company, which has a 76%
interest in a modular housing group called F1Modular. The approaches were brought
about by seeing that an empty commercial property on Turbine Way in Swaffham is being
advertised and it was thought that it might be suitable for F1Modular's operations. The
factory was formerly used by Demax to produce staircases and is advertised by Roche. It
is approx 8470 sq ft (787 sq m.)in area and stands on approx. 1 acre (1.4 ha). With the
drive to build much more housing nationally a modular housing facility could be
established in Swaffham which has good distribution routes to East Anglia as a whole,
London and the Midlands.

F1Modular:
Quotes from Tony Walters, CEO:

“One of the interesting things with the modular business is we are saying to local councils
‘you have this need, we can build houses. If you give us enough of a pipeline for houses —
say 400 a year — we would put up an assembly plant in your area. Therefore we could
employ local people to build your houses.” Where this has been mooted we have got some
really positive reaction.”

F1 Modular is entering a new lease on an 80,000 square foot factory, covering eight acres,
in Newtown, Powys, mid-Wales. “Modular housing, that's built in a factory under factory
conditions, and delivered to site, fits well for social housing. It's quicker and the quality is
far better than on-site. We work in the factory to 2mm tolerances with our modular
buildings; | don’t think anybody would be able to do that in a muddy field. This also helps
tackle fuel poverty. The efficiency of these buildings is far superior to ones that are breeze-
block on-site built. We're able to provide housing for the people in most need and, in a
typical example of our modular two-up two-down housing, the house can be heated for just
over £100 a year, because the quality and insulation is so good.”

Approaches:

An email was sent to the Ashley House MD via their website, followed up by a direct email,
some three weeks ago. A further email, including the Roche brochure, has been sent
today f.a.o. their CEO Tony Walters, and to the F1Modular Business Development
Manager as, so far, there has been no repy to earlier emails.

Traffic management in Swaffham:

| am currently working on a plan to try to cut traffic congestion in Swaffham. As | see it
there are three things which would be useful — a lorry ban on HGVs over 18 tonnes, a
rerouting of traffic using Theatre Street Car Park and a reversal of the one way system at
the Market Place end of Cley Road. | can outline the ideas at the meeting this afternoon
and will submit a written plan to the Town Centre Group, Town Council, Breckland D.C.
and Highways Authority in due course.

Stan Sole.
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Swaffham Neighbourhood Plan — Business & Employment Topic Group

Report to Formal Group — 20" June 2017

1.

JDD

Introduction: Given that the main objective of the Topic Group is to increase the
attractiveness of the town to both prospective employers and employees, it was decided
initially to research two main areas. These were: land availability and demand for
employment based activity and to try and determine in what ways the town could be
made more attractive to prospective employers and their employees.

The land issue: It was decided that there were three main areas for initial research -
establishing the present situation regarding; what land was already used within the NP
boundary for business and employment, (excluding shops which are already well
documented), what was designated for this purpose and not used and what potential
there might be for further land being made available. Having established the facts it was
also thought useful if we were to “test the market” by contacting one or two firms who
might be interested in coming to Swaffham, especially if they were Research / IT /
Technology / Construction orientated. Although we are on the edge of the new A11
Technology Corridor, these uses would fit in well with that concept.

Contact was made with both Breckland Estates Planning Dept, as a major local authority
landlord in the area and Longsons Estate Agents as a specialist in marketing
commercial land privately. We are currently awaiting appointments to pursue these
matters. Also, two firms have been contacted initially to establish the level of interest in
setting up an operation here.

The attractiveness of the town issue: The Town Centre Topic Group are the lead
group in this area but following consultations it was decided that the Employment Group
would follow up on one major area of concern, namely the volume of heavy goods
vehicles (HGV's) (apparently long-distance) which drive through the town. A small Sub —
Group has been formed to look in to this issue more closely.

Swaffham is on the A1065 which is a designated Primary Route and so it is perfectly
legal for HGV’s to drive through. However, an examination of the map of East Anglia
shows that Swaffham is the only town in the entire region which does not have
some sort of relief road to North South traffic on a Primary Route either in
existence, or planned. Given that a North South Relief Road could be many years
away, it was considered that an interim Lorry Ban might be the way forward for the time
being.

Copies have been obtained from the Department for Transport of the various HGV
weight / length classifications. These are complicated but copies of the side profiles will
be brought to the meeting. From this chart, it is felt that a ban on HGV's of greater than
18 tonnes, gross vehicle weight (lorry weight plus maximum load) would be the most
appropriate. The Maximum legal GVW is 44 tonnes.

To establish the feasibility of such a ban it will be necessary to carry out an origin and
destination survey of HGV movements over 18 tonnes to determine whether a
reasonably acceptable alternative route was available which still enabled diverted HGV's
to use Primary Routes. This can be done by installing a number of number plate
recognition cameras (NPRC) at strategic points in the network together with additional
video footage. Five sites have been chosen and three specialist survey firms have been
asked to submit bids by Friday, 30" June 2017. Data would be captured (and
subsequently analysed) over a three day period during the week, probably in October.

It should be possible to give a further report on the costs involved in early July.

19 June 2017






